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REPORT OF THE LEAD MEMBER FOR PLANNING


TO CABINET ON TUESDAY 14TH FEBRUARY 2006 


TITLE : LOCAL DEVELOPMENT SCHEME 2006/7 – 2008/9


RECOMMENDATIONS : 

(1)
That Cabinet approve the attached revised Local Development Scheme (2006/7- 2008/9) for submission to the Secretary Of State.

(2)
That the revised Local Development Scheme should come into effect on Monday 27th March 2006.


EXECUTIVE SUMMARY : The Local Development Scheme sets out a 3-year programme of plan production for the City.  Its production is a statutory requirement of the new planning system. Meeting the deadlines within the LDS is a BVPI, and therefore it is essential that they are realistic and appropriate. The report sets out the proposed revision of the LDS and seeks its approval for submission to the Secretary of State.


BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS (other than published material) :
None

(Available for public inspection)


ASSESSMENT OF RISK: Low

	


SOURCE OF FUNDING: N/A

	


COMMENTS OF THE STRATEGIC DIRECTOR OF CUSTOMER AND SUPPORT SERVICES (or his representative):

1. LEGAL IMPLICATIONS
Provided by : Richard Lester – No significant adverse implications

2. FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS
Provided by : Nigel Dickens

PROPERTY (if applicable): N/A

HUMAN RESOURCES (if applicable): N/A

	


CONTACT OFFICER : Alison Partington 
 0161 793 3780


WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE(S): ALL


KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:
Local Development Framework


1.0 
Introduction

1.1 The Local Development Scheme (LDS) describes what the City Council is going to do to prepare new and revised planning policy for the City over a 3 year period.   It contains the key milestones for the production of these documents.   The Council’s performance against these timetables is monitored and therefore the LDS is a key document for the Council in terms of performance management.

1.2 The current LDS (2005/6 – 2007/8) was approved by Cabinet in March 2005.  It is now necessary to revise/update the LDS and to roll it forward so that it covers the period 2006/7 – 2008/9. The revised version is attached.

2.0
Progress on current LDS

2.1 The current LDS identifies 16 documents that the City Council will at least commence production of within the 3 year period that it covers.  This includes:

· The Statement of Community Involvement, Core Strategy and the Pendleton Area Action Plan (AAP), where work will be commenced but not completed within the 3 year period;

· The Proposals Map, which will initially be completed as part of the UDP but will then be updated as the Core Strategy and Pendleton AAP are produced; and

· A further 12 SPDs, which will all be completed within the 3 year period.

2.2 Since the approval of the LDS, work has been commenced on the Core Strategy and the Pendleton Area Action Plan, together with 9 SPDs.  The production of these documents is progressing largely as timetabled within the LDS, although a delay on the Core Strategy is considered necessary as explained below.  Work on the other documents within the LDS was not due to commence until after this financial year.  The Lower Broughton Design Code SPD will be the first document to be adopted under the new system, in January 2006.

3.0 Key issues in reviewing the LDS

Resources

3.1
The current level of document production within the LDS has stretched the current resources within the planning division. Performance against the timetables in the LDS is a key performance indicator for the city council, and also influences the level of Planning Delivery Grant that it receives. It is therefore essential that the LDS only includes those documents that can be fully resourced.
3.2
In addition to progressing all of the documents within the LDS, during the next financial year the planning service will also need to:

· Progress the UDP to adoption;

· Input to the revision of the Regional Spatial Strategy; and

· Input to the production of the Greater Manchester Waste DPD which is likely to be a controversial document.

3.3
Experience thus far is demonstrating that the process for producing planning documents is now very resource intensive. The emphasis on having a sound evidence base, front-loading consultation, integrating sustainability appraisal and strategic environmental assessment, as well as the specific Government regulations that have to be followed in producing the documents, require very significant amounts of staff time. This severely limits the number of documents that can be produced at any one time, particularly Area Action Plans and other Development Plan Documents because of their longer production process (taking approximately three years).

The revised UDP timetable and the Core Strategy

3.4
When the current LDS was written it had been assumed that the Inspector’s report into the UDP Inquiry would be received in May/June 2005 and that the UDP would be adopted in January 2006.  However, for reasons beyond the Council’s control, the Inquiry extended until February 2005 and the Inspector’s Report was not received until September 2005.  As a result it is anticipated that the UDP will not be adopted until June 2006.

3.5
The delay in the UDP timetable has implications for the production of the Core Strategy.  The current timetable for the Core Strategy identifies the initial consultation commencing in January/February 2006. However, this would coincide with the publication of the city council’s responses to the UDP Inspector’s report and its proposed modifications to the UDP and Proposals Map.  Consequently there are concerns that the modifications process could be compromised by simultaneously consulting on the Core Strategy, which will cover many of the same issues, and would effectively be reopening the debate at the same time as that debate is being brought to a conclusion in the UDP. This could also undermine the effectiveness of this front-loading of consultation in the Core Strategy process, and could confuse stakeholders.

3.6
It is a statutory requirement that the Core Strategy be in general conformity with the Regional Spatial Strategy (RSS). The RSS is currently being reviewed, and a delay in producing the Core Strategy would allow the timetables for the documents to be more effectively aligned, so that the Core Strategy can respond to the changes in RSS rather than risking becoming out of step with it.

Area Action Plans
3.7
Consultants are currently being employed to progress the production of the Pendleton AAP until the Preferred Options Consultation stage is completed.  Given other commitments and priorities, it is unlikely that there will be sufficient planning staff resources internally to complete production of the document and take it through a public examination to adoption. Urgent consideration will therefore need to be given as to whether additional resources can be found to employ consultants or extra staff to take this document forward.

3.8
The UDP Inspector’s Report makes a number of comments regarding the need for the city council to fully embrace the new development plan system, and advises that additional Area Action Plans should be brought forward to support the city’s regeneration.  In particular, the Inspector suggests that one or more Area Action Plans might need to be produced for the Regional Centre, and the wording of some of his recommendations effectively commits the city council to producing an Area Action Plan for Lower Broughton in the near future. In addition to the UDP Inspector’s suggestions, it has been identified that AAPs could potentially be beneficial for many other areas of the city as well, particularly other parts of the URC and HMR areas.

3.9
However, given that progress on producing documents identified in the LDS is a key performance indicator, and existing staff resources are already stretched, it is not considered appropriate to include any additional AAPs within the LDS until specific resources have been identified to ensure that they can be taken forward effectively and within realistic timescales. Options include appointing additional staff (or reprioritising the work of existing staff), identifying funding to employ consultants, or a mixture of the two. Further consideration will be given to this over the next few months. Even if additional resources can be identified, it is unlikely that it will be possible to meet all of the aspirations for AAPs in the short to medium term, and there will therefore need to be careful prioritisation based on an assessment of the difference that each potential AAP could make. This will need to be informed by discussions with partner organisations such as the URC and development partners within the HMR neighbourhoods.

4.0
Key Changes to the LDS for 2006/7- 2008/9

4.1
In the light of the above, the revised LDS proposes delaying formal commencement of the production of the Core Strategy by twelve months until September 2006.  This will enable the adoption of the UDP to be completed in advance of the main work on the Core Strategy commencing.  It would also have the benefit of allowing the initial consultation phase of the Core Strategy to be informed by the Draft Regional Spatial Strategy for the North West (RSS), which is due to be published in March 2006, and the formal draft Core Strategy to respond to the final version of the RSS.  The revised LDS therefore includes a new timetable for the Core Strategy. It is important that the LDS and this revised timetable be approved as soon as possible so that our performance is judged against this rather than the one in the current LDS.

4.2
The current SPD on Provision for Recycling in New Developments, which was due to be commenced in June 2006, is to be widened in its scope and renamed Sustainable Design and Construction Guide.  Such issues are becoming increasingly important considerations when determining planning applications, and are key to securing a more sustainable Salford, and therefore detailed guidance for developers is considered necessary. As a result of its wider emphasis, the greater research and evidence gathering required, and in order to better reflect the resources available to produce this document, the start of its production will be delayed until November 2006.  The document will be produced by Urban Vision on behalf of the city council.

4.3
The current LDS identifies that a Greater Manchester Waste DPD will be produced.  At the present time political approval is being sought from all ten Greater Manchester authorities for the establishment of a joint committee to oversee the early stages of the production of this document.  Until this is agreed the timetable for the production of the document cannot be finalised.  At this stage therefore the new LDS still only confirms the commitment to produce this document.  Once the timetable is agreed the LDS will be revised to include this document formally.

4.4
As noted above, until sufficient resources have been identified it is not considered appropriate to include any additional AAPs within the LDS at this time. The LDS will need to be reviewed again relatively quickly in order to include the timetable for the Greater Manchester Waste DPD, and this would provide an opportunity for the issue to be reconsidered in the near future. Consequently, in this revision of the LDS there is simply a paragraph explaining that consideration is being given to the production of further AAPs, and these will be included in future revisions of the LDS as resources allow.

4.5
Consideration is also being given to the production of design guidance. A workshop was held last year to examine the most appropriate form of such guidance, facilitated by CABE, and discussions are continuing at present. It is anticipated that one or more design documents will be identified in the next revision of the LDS later this year.

4.6
In addition to the changes outlined above, the revised LDS has a number of more minor changes.  These include slight amendments to the boundaries of the Pendleton AAP and the Ellesmere Park SPD, minor changes to a few timetables, the renaming of the Housing SPD (formerly the Housing Market SPD), and the revised political processes that have recently been approved by Council.

5.0
Conclusions

5.1
The LDS is a key document for the city council.  It is essential that it sets out a realistic and deliverable timetable for plan production for the next 3 years that reflects the city council’s priorities.  Given the resources available it is not possible to produce every document that may be considered desirable.  The LDS has therefore had to concentrate on the highest priority documents.  The LDS will need to be reviewed within a few months to include the Greater Manchester Waste DPD, and potentially additional Area Action Plans if resources are available.

5.2
In order to comply with Government regulations, the revised LDS must be submitted to the Secretary of State, and the city council must specify in a resolution the date on which it should come into effect (which must be at least four weeks after submission).

6.0 Recommendations

6.1 It is recommended:

(1)
That Cabinet approve the attached revised Local Development Scheme (2006/7- 2008/9) for submission to the Secretary Of State.

(2)
That the revised Local Development Scheme should come into effect on Monday 27th March 2006.


